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	Meeting:   COUNCIL
	Date:  18th March 2015

	Time:  5.00PM

	Venue:  Toot Hill Village Hall, Toot Hill



PRESENT:

Councillors (7)   
John Glover (Chairman), A Buckley, R Jackson (part), B Hollington, M Tallon, 






J Gatwood
T Saridja
Also in Attendance (1)
Adriana Jones – Clerk
Members of the Public (0) 
Members of the Press (0)
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
There were no members of the public present.
P14.082
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE (0)

None. 
P14.083
OTHER ABSENCES (0)

None.
P14.084  MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 8th January 2015 were APPROVED and duly signed by the Chairman.  The Chairman confirmed he would arrange for a key to be cut for the 2 Parish Notice boards, and that this extra key would be given to Cllr Buckley.
P14.085  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None
P14.086
CLERKS COMMUNICATIONS AND CORRESPONDENCE REPORT

Members RECEIVED an oral report from the Clerk as follows:
· RCCE Best Kept village competition 2015 entry forms - deadline 10th April 2015.  Councillors discussed this, and it was AGREED that the Clerk would investigate what was required in terms of the criteria for entry.

· Email from EALC Chairman John Gili-Ross inviting Chairman to attend Coffee morning on 2nd April - opportunity to get to know Chairman and what is happening for Councils around the County, whether big or small.   The Chairman confirmed he would inform the Clerk if he wanted to be booked to attend.

· Police Partnership Conference - 25th March - £20 / delegate - Cllr Hollington would be attending.
· Next EF Local Council Liaison meeting on 26th March  - The Clerk would be attending.

· Email - Chris Overend, Communities, Policy and Grants Officer EFDC, reference grant funding and support for residents affected by flooding.  Councillors noted that the Clerk had send this to the resident who attended the January 2015 Parish Council meeting concerning flooding.
· EFDC - Loughton Town Council has applied for a Neighbourhood Plan area to be designated - full details are at www.eppingforestdc.gov.uk/neighbourhoodplanning - Deadline for responses 20th March 2015  - Councillors discussed that they recalled responding to something concerning the Local Plan, however requested that the Clerk look into how the Local Plan may affect the Parish, and the benefits of completing a Neighbourhood Plan. 
· ECC - letter ref erection of seasonable decorations, banners and signs - If an individual or organisation wishes to display items on or above the public highway at any time of the year, advance consent is required from the highway authority (Essex County Council), in accordance with The Highways Act 1980.  There is an 8 week consultation period.

· Community Clear Up day - 21st March 2015

· Email from ECC Flooding team to confirm that the three flooding issues as agreed at the January meeting have been submitted to Essex Highways.

· Countywide Superfast Essex Parish Engagement Event - Wednesday 18th March (10am to 12 noon) at the Essex Record Office, in Chelmsford.  Cllr Saridja had attended this event, and summarised its content.  A copy of his report was sent to all Councillors for information.    The Clerk also read out the response she had received from Make the Connection, Essex County Council following her enquiry.   The resultant summary from Cllr Saridja was that further information in terms of the phase 2 rollout and who would/wouldn't be included had not been agreed, and that further information should be available by May 2015.   Cllr Saridja also stated that if residents decided to install alternative broadband (such as County Broadband) this would effectively remove them from the requirement to be included in the phase 2 rollout.  
[Cllr Jackson arrived]

Cllr Jackson suggested that involving the local businesses in securing broadband for the residents in the vicinity may be an option. It was AGREED not to pursue other options until such time as the Phase 2 rollout had been agreed.  It was noted that ECC were hoping to have a more detailed map on their website in terms of broadband availability.

· EFDC council tax 2015/2016 frozen for fifth year.
· It was agreed at the 15th December EFDC Cabinet meeting that:

· Forester Magazine will cease publication with the effect from April 2015 with a potential saving of £44,000 in 2015/16.  Information is to be disseminated to residences with other correspondence such as Council Tax Bills.
· The council will pursue the option of Improving Cost Recovery – Charging Parish Councils for services such as information or assistance given and enforcement service.  

· Insurance renewal agreed for 2015/2016 with current supplier at no increase.

It was NOTED that the EALC data protection regulations would be on the next agenda.

P14.087  PLANNING APPLICATIONS

	1. To CONSIDER any planning applications submitted to the Parish Council for comment as detailed below



	EPF/0258/15
	11 Garden Fields, Stanford Rivers

CM5 9PL

Applicant: Mr S Molloy

Officer: James Rogers

Deadline:  21st March
	Single storey rear and two storey side and rear extension
No Objection

	EPF/0268/15
	Little Sandon, Romford Rd, Stanford Rivers, CM5 9PD

Applicant: Mr G Oddy

Officer: Marie-Claire Tovey

Deadline:  21st March
	Creation of additional vehicular access

No Objection

	EPF/0411/15
	Does Farm House, Epping Road, Toot Hill

CM5 9SQ

Deadline:  6th April
	conversion of stable block to staff/guest accommodation
No Objection

	2. To NOTE any planning applications which have been responded to by way of the Clerks delegated powers:

	EPF/0179/15 LB
	Stanford River House, 135 London Road, Stanford Rivers

Deadline: 9th March
	Listed building consent to reconfigure existing main porch
NO OBJECTION



	EPF/0176/15
	71 London Road, Stanford Rivers, Ongar CM5 9PN

Deadline: 9th March
	Two storey rear extension

NO OBJECTION


	EPF/2936/14
	Land adj to Longacre Cottage, School Road, Stanford Rivers, CM5 9PU

Deadline: 6th February
	Outline planning application for proposed new 4 bed dwelling with some matters reserved

OBJECTION - Development within the Green Belt - Any development of this land is contrary to Para 89 of the NPPF, which states that A local planning authority should regard the construction of new buildings as inappropriate in Green Belt.  


	3. To NOTE any planning applications upon which EFDC do not normally accept comments


	EPF/0008/15
	Grove Cottage, Epping Road, Toot Hill, CM5 9SQ
	Certificate of lawful development for the proposed two storey rear extension

	4. To NOTE any enforcement actions or appeals



	New Enforcement Issue

ENF/0069/15
	Officer:       Clare Munday

Site:            43 Berwick Lane

Breach:       Alterations to a listed building


	New report

	New Enforcement Issue

ENF/0071/15


	Officer:       Dave Thompson

Site:            Tall Pines, 69 London Road

Breach:       Erection of side & rear extension and fence removed.


	New Report

	New Enforcement Issue

ENF/0543/14 PL/6793
	Officer:        Simon Cullen

Site:             2 Church Cottages, School Road

Breach:        Formation of vehicular access


	Update requested

	5. To NOTE the following planning decisions by EFDC



	EPF/2377/14
	Millrite Engineering, 151-153 London Road
	DRC - Conditions 5& 6 'Contaminated Land' of planning permission EPF/1008/11

PARTIALLY APPROVE  

	EPF/2728/14
	The Cottage, Toot Hill Road
	Demolition of part of existing property and extension to provide large open plan living/kitchen/dining area and extension to rear to provide new bedroom and bathroom.  New hipped roof to resulting dwelling.  PC had no objection.  PERMISSION REFUSED
Reasons of Green Belt.

	EPF/2769/14
	Toot Hill Golf Club, School Road, SR
	Single storey extensions of restaurant/bar and spike bar

PERMISSION GRANTED

	EPF/2256/14 


	The Old Rectory, Old Rectory Road, Stanford Rivers,
	Replacement of existing greenhouse with a new Alitex greenhouse.  PC had no objection

PERMISSION GRANTED

	EPF/2269/14 


	Parcel of land opposite Toot Hill, Toot Hill Road, Ongar CM5 9QP
	Erection of two-bay stables on land opposite Blackberry House, Toot Hill.   PC had no objection
PERMISSION GRANTED (WITH COND)


	EPF/2292/14 TRE
	Berwick Farm, Berwick Lane, Ongar, Essex, CM5 9PY
	TPO/EPF/52/09: General tree and woodland management to area known as "20 Acre Wood" - Removal of less than 5 cubic meters. PC had no objection

PERMISSION GRANTED (WITH COND)


	EPF/2393/14 


	8 Epping Road, Toot Hill, Stanford Rivers, 
	Single storey rear and garden room.  PC had no objection.  
PERMISSION GRANTED


P14.088
REPORTS




Members RECEIVED the following reports

Chairman's Report - No Report
Vice Chairman's Report - No report

County Councillors Report - No reports
Councillors Reports

Speedwatch - Cllr Jackson stated that he would be sending some dates for May and beyond as the weather improves.  He is looking for volunteers to help once a month for a couple of hours, and has asked the police to increase patrols, however the Police have stated they are too stretched in terms of resources to do this regularly.  Cllr Jackson has written to Steven Kavanah, Chief Constable of Essex Police, stating that there are not enough police officers to patrol the roads, reminding him of the recent Government campaign about dangerous driving in rural areas. At this stage, residents are better placed to report any dangerous driving instances via the Parish Speed watch programme or by calling 101, and were encouraged to do so as it builds up a record of regular offenders.   
Cllr Tallon stated that the litter bin on the green in Toot Hill hadn't been emptied for over three weeks, with rubbish overflowing.  It was AGREED the Clerk would report this.
P14.089
HIGHWAYS
a) Highway issues - Councillors NOTED that there were no further updates on any reported Highway issues.  The Clerk stated that she had noted that the finger post opposite the entrance road to the Village Hall had not been repaired, however it was hoped this may be reviewed in the 2015/2016 municipal year.  It was reported that the Stanford Rivers sign as you enter the village envelope just past the Woodman Pub was missing.  In addition, a Stanford Rivers sign was missing outside Church Cottages in School Road.  It was AGREED the Clerk would check on these, and report them again if necessary.
b) Notice of Road Closures - Councillors noted that road closures are now reported differently, in that an email is sent to the Clerk providing a link to a website (www.v6.roadworks.org) which in turn contains links to various road closures in the Parish.  It was AGREED to put details of the link on the Parish notice boards and the website.

c) Local Highways Panel - The possibility of a Cycle Path along the A113 (Woodmans pub to Passingford Bridge) was detailed in the agenda for the 29th January LHP meeting, and is currently 'awaiting validation'.
Following discussion at the January Parish Council meeting, the proposal for a reduction in speed limit along the A113 to the Woodman pub was submitted, together with the suggestion of additional white lining and no overtaking signs.   Full details of the response was attached to the agenda. The LHP team has stated that a reduction in speed limit does not fit with criteria required, and as such it will not be put forward for consideration by the LHP.  However, the white lining and signs are going through the validation process.  Cllr Jackson stated that it is his understanding  that the houses at Millrites will begin to be populated in April this year, and that there may be a possibility of another application being submitted.  Cllr Jackson expressed his concern that these houses will increase the accident risk at this location, and proposed a separate sub-committee is set up to discuss what can be done.  It was also suggested that Matthew Valentine, ECC Highways, was invited to attend.  
Cllr Hollington expressed his concern that reducing the speed limit would not work, and stated that this issue needed to be very carefully thought through.  The Clerk explained that one of the justifications behind the rejection of suggested reduction in speed limit was that it could actually encourage road users to overtake. 
Councillors NOTED that the Clerk had requested updates from ECC Highways regarding LEPP142081 & LEPP132039, both of which referenced drainage issues along the A113, however did not identify a location.  ECC Highways had responded attaching a copy of a feasibility study, from which ECC has included the recommendation to the potential scheme list for the March meeting for consideration, which will now be code LEPP152011 as it will be for the 2015/16 financial year. 

P14.090
LAND AT LITTLE END

a) Asset Transfer - Councillors NOTED that Essex County Council's solicitor had emailed the full suite of legal documents to the Clerk for review and acceptance.  The Clerk subsequently emailed these to Whiskers Solicitors in Epping for review, however Whiskers responded stating that the fee quoted was simply to conduct the legalities of the transfer of land.  If the Parish Council would like for a full review of all the documentation (which includes a 22 page epitome which will be subject to first registration) the fee will be £1,500 plus disbursements.  Councillors NOTED that this fee would be in addition to the approximate £1,500 being recharged by ECC for their legal fees.   Cllr Jackson stated that he was not convinced it was necessary for Whiskers Solicitors to complete a full review of the legal paperwork, stating that Essex County Council legal service had reviewed the documents, asking what the worst case would be. The Clerk stated that she had neither the knowledge nor the understanding of conveyancing law to ensure that all the relevant legal documents were accurate and correct, and recommended the Parish Council instructed the solicitor to complete this review.  The Clerk stated that she had ascertained there was no mention of the license over the land.  It was AGREED that the Clerk would contact ECC Legal Services requesting full details of the license. The Chairman confirmed he would look over the legal documents.  At this stage, Whiskers Solicitors would not be instructed to complete a full review.
b) Land to rear of Little End land - Cllr Buckley stated that he had recently had discussions with the owner of the Rectory with regard to ownership of a thin strip of land between the asset transfer land as detailed earlier in the meeting and the Rectory land.   The owner of the Rectory stated that he thought the Parish Council owned this land, to which the Clerk stated this was not so.  Cllr Buckley commented that there are a number of trees on that land with overhanging branches that really need to be looked at, and suggested the Parish Council may want to consider completing these works, or even going through the process to claim the land.  The Clerk stated that Councillors need to be aware that if ownership of this land is claimed, the associated responsibility comes with it, which includes the cost of any works and maintenance.   Cllr Buckley stated that the area was untidy and unsightly, and he felt the Parish Council should be working towards making this a feature of village.  Cllr Buckley suggested that perhaps the Parish Council could instruct its grounds maintenance contractor to clear this area.  Cllr Jackson asked if this was a walkway, or an area where people walk, to which it was confirmed it was not.    Cllr Buckley stated that the main issue was the ivy growing along the fence, which the owner of the Rectory has sorted out.     No further action was agreed.
P14.091
FINANCIAL REPORT

a) List of Cheques & Monthly Statement of Accounts - Members APPROVED the list of cheques which were signed up to 18th March 2015 and NOTED the summary of income received and the account balances.  Cllrs noted that the last line in terms of the Clerk salary should read January to March 2015.   Cllrs AGREED that cheque number 100655 should be written off.
b) Move to Unity Bank - It was noted that this move was well underway, however signatories were still awaiting the relevant paperwork.  Councillors AGREED that the Clerks salary could be paid on a monthly basis from 1st April 2015 by direct bank transfer.
c) External Audit - Councillors noted that the forms had arrived, and the completion date was set for 8th June.  This would be on the May agenda for discussion and agreement. It was noted that an internal auditor would need to review the Parish Councils finances, and the Clerk would arrange for this to be completed.
P14.092
RIVER RODING FLOOD RISK - PROGRESS
Councillors NOTED that a response had been received from the Environment Agency as follows:   Sorry for the delay in responding, I have been chasing the project manager for this study to try and get an update.  Unfortunately she is on leave at the moment so I can’t give you any further information, but as soon as she returns I will chase up and let you now. For your information I have now moved posts and a replacement is currently being arranged.  I will let you know of the change once it has been confirmed
P14.093
ECC GETTING AROUND ESSEX CONSULTATION
Essex County Council has launched a consultation on their new bus and Passenger Transport Strategy in the hope of obtaining the views of local people (Stakeholders, residents, commuters and representative groups) about how they can improve the county's bus and passenger transport network.  The closing date for the consultation is 31st March 2015.  Councillor Jackson suggested that the Parish Council should take the opportunity to suggest adding a couple of bus routes from Ongar to Romford and Ongar to Woodford and beyond via the A113 at Peak times.  In addition to linking Ongar and the villages along the way to these areas, it may help reduce the commuter and shopping traffic in rush hour / school runs.
P14.094
ELECTRONIC AGENDA NOTIFICATION

The Local Government (Electronic Communications) (England) Order 2015 took effect on 30th January 2015, which means that Notices of Meetings can now be sent to Council Members electronically, with their permission. Clerks would need to obtain a record of written consent from existing Councillors in order to comply with this legislation.  Councillors who agree to this method have the right to withdraw their agreement at any time in writing to the Clerk.  All present AGREED to email delivery, with the exception of Cllr Gatwood who preferred hard copy by post.

Council also NOTED that there had been legislative changes meaning that Councils in England with a turnover not exceeding £25,000 should publish the summons and agenda for the meeting on its website (it it doesn't have one, they should ask the Local Authority to publish it on theirs).

P14.095
REVIEW AND ADOPTION OF STANDING ORDERS & FINANCIAL REGULATIONS

Councillors NOTED that due to recent legislative changes, a review of the current Standing Orders and Financial Regulations was required, with any changes being agreed by resolution.  These are the rules which govern how the Parish Council is run.  Cllr Glover PROPOSED, and Cllr Saridja SECONDED the adoption of the Standing Orders and  Financial Regulations, as attached to the agenda dated March 2015.  Cllr Jackson suggested that the meetings should be moved forward to 5.30pm.  This was unanimously AGREED.
P14.096
TOOT HILL VILLAGE HALL

Councillors noted that at present, the Village Hall Committee meet on the last Monday of every month.  At the 23rd February meeting, the Committee agreed that it would continue in its current form, and that those sitting on the committee accepted their roles as trustees.  The committee is currently searching for one further trustee to ensure there are a sufficient number of trustees to run the Charity, and as such the hall.  The Committee have ordered 50 news chairs, 8 tables and a table stacker.  Cllr Tallon stated that he had spoken with the electrician with regard to the electrical works required in terms of lighting, and that that the car park can be completed at any time as access for cabling will be via the perimeter of the hall.  Cllr Tallon also stated that he had three buyers for the chairs so far, however wanted to know how much the chairs should be sold for.  It was suggested that they go onto ebay first, however noted that this was a decision for the Village Hall Committee.

P14.097  DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS



Councillors NOTED the dates of the next meetings:

· 14th May (Parish Council and Annual Parish Meeting at 7pm)
· 9th July

· 10th September

· 12th November

· 14th January 2016
· 12th March 2016
Meeting Closed 

Signed ........................................    Date ............................[image: image1.png]
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